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Letter From the Executive Director
The NBCC Foundation is catching on. A 
growing number of the more than 48,000 
National Certified Counselors (NCCs) are 
donors, choosing the Foundation as a means 
of making a difference beyond the hard won 
accomplishments in their daily practice. NCCs 
represent the majority of current donors, yet 
the Foundation recognizes the essential value 
that other donors bring. Now is the time for the 
NBCC Foundation to reach out to the public at 
large, and this newsletter is a part of that effort. 

Read on to learn what donor contributions are accomplishing, and why you 
want to be a part of this collective effort.

NBCC Foundation recently produced three four-minute videos intended to 
highlight the good works that donors accomplish through the Foundation. 
(Watch them at http://youtu.be/O4gxpKLomGA.) In one video, David 
Weisenhorn, a 2010 military scholarship winner, describes the NBCC 
Foundation by saying, “This is OUR Foundation. This is our alma mater as 
far as counseling goes.” 

I couldn’t have said it any better, as that is truly our intention. The NBCC 
Foundation is the philanthropic tool for all those who want to advance the 
counseling profession while increasing the counseling and mental health 
resources available to the underserved and never-served.

Anyone can make a difference through donations via personal check or the 
online donation portal (www.nbccf.org/donate). The Foundation recently 
joined the online fundraising site FirstGiving (www.firstgiving.com/nbccf), 
allowing donors to establish a page in honor or memory of a special person 
or occasion. Family, friends and colleagues are able to give in lieu of 
flowers or other gifts. It’s a great way to show support for someone while 
also making a tax-deductible gift.
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The NBCC 
Foundation has 
seen an increased 
number of donors 
over the last five 
years, and we’re 
grateful that the 
number of repeat 
donors has grown 
as well.

Over one-third 
of our donors 
have given 
more than one 
gift. As time 
progresses, 
we expect to 
find that the 
majority of our 
donors are 
repeat givers.

We’ve seen 
the average 
gift increase 
steadily over 
the years, 
which we 
take as a 
thumbs-up 
from our 
supporters.

We appreciate 
all gifts, and 
hope to grow 
the $25 or more 
contributions over 
time by effectively 
communicating 
the success of our 
mission and its 
positive impact.

There are many other ways to shape 
and use the Foundation. Want to 
help determine the giving priorities?  
Join The Counselors’ Voice project.  
Want to expand your fundraising 
skills and influence? Be a part 
of the President’s Circle. Want 
national and international leadership 
opportunities? Apply for a position 
on the Board of Trustees. To find 
more information about these and 
other offerings, visit www.nbccf.
org/donate/beinvolved.

The NBCC Foundation Board 
and staff are thinking BIG. What 
if the Foundation could provide a 
scholarship to one student in each 
counseling program nationwide? 
What if the Foundation could 
provide seed money or matching 
funds for counseling practices in 
communities throughout the world 
where there are none? Even modest 
donations from a large community 
of givers can accomplish this and 
more. Join the growing number of 
people making the Foundation their 
own, and make these and other big 
ideas a reality. NBCC Foundation, 
www.nbccf.org.

Sherry L. Allen, M.Ed. 
NCC, CCMHC

Letter From the 
Executive Director
Continued from page 1
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2010 NBCCF SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIENT CLOSE-UPS

Kristen Keim is a graduate 
of Lock Haven University and 
is enrolled in Pennsylvania 
State University’s master’s in 
elementary school counseling 
program. Possessing a natural 
talent for working with children 
and recognizing the need for 
quality mental health care in 
her rural hometown, Ms. Keim 
realized that school counseling 
was the path for her. Upon 
graduation, she plans to work as 

a counselor and child advocate, addressing the behavioral, 
emotional and academic needs of children experiencing 
both the benefits and hardships of living in a rural area.
What led you to pursue a career in counseling?
I have always known that I love working with children, 
and I feel that I have a natural talent for interacting and 
engaging with kids. After college, I became employed 
as a therapeutic support staff (TSS) working in school, 
home and community settings. I especially enjoyed 
working in a school setting and found that I had a talent 
for working with elementary-age children. While working 
in a kindergarten classroom, I found so many of the kids 
opening up to me. I decided that I wanted a job helping 
not just one child in the school, but all of them. I wanted 
to be an elementary school counselor. 
What does becoming a National Certified Counselor 
(NCC) mean to you personally? Professionally? 

Becoming a National Certified Counselor was something 
that I didn’t even really consider not doing because I want 
to be the best counselor I can be, and being certified, to 
me,  is one of the highest counselor achievements that I 
can strive for. 

What impact has the NBCCF scholarship had on 
your life? What does it mean to you personally and 
professionally?

Winning the NBCCF scholarship has allowed me to be 
the best counselor-in-training that I could be. . . . With the 
scholarship, I was able to focus fully on my classes and 
internship experience without the stress of working part-
time or taking out even more loans. I was so thankful to 
the NBCC Foundation when I found out I that I won this 
scholarship.

A graduate of Ashford 
University, Jonathan Harold 
is enrolled in the master’s in 
higher education counseling 
program at West Chester 
University. Mr. Harold is 
currently pursuing his passion 
to serve veterans through his 
work at the Pennsylvania 
Department of Labor and 
Industry, where he helps 
veterans find employment. 
Upon graduation, he plans 

to continue serving veterans by moving to the Office of 
Vocational Rehabilitation and running an evening veterans 
group where he can offer not only his counseling skills, 
but resources and knowledge gained by working in state 
government.

What are your short- and long-term goals as a 
professional counselor? For the community/population 
you’ve committed to serve? 

Currently, I’ve been working in the career counseling role 
[at Pennsylvania CareerLink]. My short-term goal is to 
keep getting knowledge about many of the different job 
industries out there. Learning more about these different 
industries will help me to better connect with my clients 
in the long run. As a career counselor . . . I can help 
clients work through the emotions of job loss, and we can 
show [them] great interview techniques, how to write an 
effective résumé, how to change careers with the skills 
they already have, but I am most satisfied when I see a 
client obtain a job that they find [personally] meaningful.

What impact has the NBCCF scholarship had on 
your life? What does it mean to you personally and 
professionally? 

I am honored that I received a scholarship. . . . I feel great 
that I have an organization such as NBCC rooting for me 
to obtain my master’s in counseling. One thing I am really 
interested in doing is . . .  to run groups for veterans. . . .
When I first got out of the military and started my first 
semester at West Chester, I joined a group. I joined the 
group for two reasons. One was because I knew that I was 
going to be a future counselor and I had to understand 
the workings of a group. The second reason that I joined 
a group was because I needed some help readjusting 
from life [in] the military. . . . At first, I didn’t really feel 
anything, and then one day after three months, a vibrant 
spirit woke up inside of me. I can’t really explain what it 
was, but I would like to offer veterans that same safe place 
to work out those feelings.
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2011 NBCCF SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIENTS

Rural Scholarship Recipients

Paula Davis is both a student and a graduate of 
Mississippi State University where she is pursuing 
a master’s in community counseling. Ms. Davis 
currently operates a nonprofit organization that 
mentors, educates and empowers women to 
excellence, and plans to expand its operations to 
include a private practice targeted toward African 
American women and serving their particular needs. 
She plans to carry out these goals as a counselor in 
Waynesboro, a rural community in Mississippi. 

Katherine Failing is a graduate of Sewanee: the 
University of the South and is enrolled in Delta 
State University’s master’s in counselor education 
program. A former teacher, Ms. Failing observed the 
help children needed in rural parts of Mississippi. 
This experience led her to a career in counseling, 
and she plans on serving the delta region of 
Mississippi and its children as a counselor. 

Tara Jackson is a graduate of Fort Lewis College 
and is enrolled in Adams State College’s master’s 
in clinical counseling program. A single mother of 
two, Ms. Jackson is dedicated to her rural Colorado 
town of Durango and has been for nearly 20 years. 
She currently interns with a local mental health 
care organization serving young single mothers, 
local immigrant families and other members of her 
community in need, and she plans to continue her 
work there as a counselor after graduation.

Anna Kirkley is both a student and graduate of 
Southeast Missouri State University where she is 
pursuing a master’s in mental health counseling. 
A native of rural southeast Missouri, Ms. Kirkley 
always knew she had a skill for helping others. Her 
path to counseling was initiated by her experiences 
working at Head Start and as a case manager, where 

she worked to help those in need, but longed to 
be able to do more. She plans to work in the Cape 
Girardeau county area after graduation.  

Lee Lapham is a graduate of Western Michigan 
University and is enrolled in Walden University’s 
master’s in mental health counseling program. She 
was born and raised in the small, rural town of 
Harrison, Michigan, and after college, she moved 
to the even smaller community of Martin.  Ms. 
Lapham’s own experience with oppression led her 
to become a counselor and an advocate for her 
community.  She has plans to develop community-
based obesity projects, a problem that affects many 
rural towns, and fight against bullying as a part of 
a local antibullying program, in addition to serving 
her town as a counselor.

Military Scholarship Recipients

Sybil Allison is both a student and graduate of 
the University of Texas at San Antonio where she 
is pursuing a master’s in community counseling. 
During her deployment to Iraq in support of 
Operation Iraqi Freedom, Ms. Allison learned 
firsthand of the need for mental health professionals 
in the military. Since that point, she has been 
pursuing education in the mental health field and 
is currently working with faculty to establish a 
counseling facility at the University of Texas at San 
Antonio. She plans to serve the military population 
as a counselor after graduation, and is extremely 
dedicated to helping this population with their 
mental health needs.

Shannon Ayres is both a student and graduate of 
Wilmington University where she is pursuing a 
master’s in community counseling. A daughter of 
a naval aviator, Ms. Ayres followed in her father’s 

The NBCC Foundation recently awarded 10 $3,000 scholarships to counseling students who are dedicated 
to serving rural or military communities. The purpose of the scholarships is to increase the availability of 
much-needed counseling services for these two groups. Five of each type of scholarship were awarded.

Continued on page 5
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Why Scholarships?
NBCC Foundation staff members recently completed a study 
of the amount of tuition required to obtain the equivalent 
of a 60–semester hour master’s degree in counseling.  An 
analysis of 2011 tuition rates for 163 public and private 
institutions revealed the average tuition without consideration 
of out-of-state tuition to be $26,818 and with consideration 
of out-of-state tuition to be $32,212.  At the same time, the 
Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) estimates the mean annual 
wage for mental health counselors to be $41,360.  The 
BSL’s Occupation Outlook 
Handbook also shows a 
projected job growth rate 
for counselors outstripping 
the expected number of 
graduates from counseling 
programs. Because of this, 
scholarships are needed to 
encourage good candidates 
to seek counseling degrees.  
The NBCC Foundation 
invites you to help us grow 
the number and size of 
scholarships available.  Visit 
www.nbccf.org/donate.

footsteps and joined the U.S. Air Force at age 19. A desire awoke to help her fellow men and women in 
uniform cope with trauma and transition when she lost a friend in the service to suicide. Ms. Ayres plans to 
work with service members and veterans as a counselor through Veterans Affairs (VA) or at a local veteran 
center.

Jeffrey Hensley is a graduate of the University of Texas and is enrolled in the University of North Texas’s 
master’s in clinical mental health counseling program. Following his return from service in Iraq, Mr. Hensley 
sought the help of a professional counselor. This valuable and beneficial experience led to a decision to join 
the profession of counseling so that he could help others as he had been helped. He plans to use his own 
military experience as a tool in counseling service members and veterans.

Aaron Smith is both a student and graduate of the University of New Mexico where he is pursuing a master’s 
in clinical mental health counseling. A Marine Corps reservist, Mr. Smith experienced several deployments 
and struggled with the 
challenges of military service. 
He has a particular interest in 
treating post-traumatic stress 
disorder (PTSD), a problem 
he witnessed in many of his 
fellow service members. 
As a counselor, he hopes to 
provide relief for the military 
population dealing with the 
rigors of deployment and 
military life.

Craig Wells is both a student 
and graduate of Clemson 
University where he is pursuing 
a master’s in clinical mental 
health counseling. A disabled 
army veteran who did multiple 
tours of combat duty, Mr. Wells 
served in support of Operation 
Desert Shield/Desert Storm 
and in Iraq developing critical 
infrastructure projects, such as 
clean water distribution. These 
experiences shaped his desire 
to serve military personnel as 
a counselor, and he is currently 
interning at a local veteran’s 
center in preparation for this 
goal.

Continued from page 4

2011 NBCCF SCHOLARSHIP RECIPIENTS
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NCCs Send Much-Needed Counseling Books 
Overseas
In 2003, NBCC International (NBCC-I) initiated an important program to supply counseling 
books and materials at no charge to countries in need of these resources. Since then, 
generous National Certified Counselors (NCCs) have sustained this project through 
continued donations of books and journals. This support has allowed NBCC-I to regularly 
send books to countries around the world, including Bhutan, Bulgaria, Cambodia, Cyprus, 
Greece, Kenya, Macedonia, Malawi, the Philippines, Portugal, Romania, Turkey and 
Uganda.

The NBCC Foundation proudly supports this project by contributing to the cost of shipping 
these materials to their destinations. You are invited to join NBCC-I and the NBCC 
Foundation in this effort by making a gift to the Foundation at www.nbccf.org/donate, or 
sending gently used counseling-related books and journals published after 1995 to 

NBCC-I
3 Terrace Way
Greensboro, NC 27403. Thank you

Dear NCCs,

Thank you very much to those of you who sent us books in response to our article in 
the last newsletter, “NCC Book and Journal Donations Shipped Worldwide.”  Your 
generosity is allowing NBCC-I to expand this program to other countries that request 
much-needed counseling resources.

Sincerely,

Wendi Schweiger
Associate Vice President 
NBCC International
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NBCC FOUNDATION DONORS
September 21, 2011 – January 13, 2012

Thank you to all the generous donors during this time.

Herschel Abbott III
Victoria Agresta
Patricia H. Ahl
Shamshad Ahmed
Sybilla Alexander
Karen Allen
Sherry L. Allen
John Atherton
Sarah Azar
Paula Banda
Sandra Barker
David Barnhart
Virginia M. Bazis
Patricia Beatty
Anne Bekker
Kathleen Beltrame
Kitty Benfield
James Benshoff
Daniel Bernard
David Bethany
Kathy Biles
Graciela Bilis
Howard Blanchard
Ronald Bogan
John D. Bolton
LuAnn Boulio-Lucier
Theresa Bowen
Carolyn Brewer
Barbara Brickner
Andrea Brooks
Anna Brown
Marlena A. Bryant-Tirrell
Michelle Bull
William Byxbee
Mark Stephen Carter
M. Dorsey Cartwright
Dalia Chatelain
Devika Dibya Choudhuri
Susan L. Chritton
Sarah Clapp-Gilpin
Kimberly Clemmons
Edward Colozzi
Carolyn Conklin
Victoria Conner
Patricia Toupin Cooney
Sandra A. Corwin
Robert Craig

Edward P. Craven
Georgia Crawford
Laurene A. D’Amico
Stephanie David
Shonda Davis
Stephanie de la Houssaye
Janet DePaolo
Juanita DeShazior
Claudette Diaz
Elizabeth DiGuiseppe
Don Dikranian
Ann C. Dorado
Candace Dorsey
Frances Dorsey
Linda Dowden
James Dudley
Evelyn Duesbury
Judith Durham
Rosalie Duvall
Jennifer Elf
Martha Bruner Ellis
Deborah English
Kristin Erskine
Herbert Exum
Vincenza Linda Fabber
Amy Fairchild
Christine N. Faith
Annette Faldyn
Elizabeth Farnsworth
Eleanor Fields
Rebecca Fields
Jon Lea Fimbres
Thomas Fioti
Laurel Fisher
Mary Frazier
Andrea Fry
Diane Gallagher
Lori Ann Gallegos
Donna Galpin
Sandra Sue Gatlin
Janet Gemenden
Celia J. Gibbs
Timothy Gilliam
Rochelle Gillis
Joseph Gomes
Terrance Goodell
Gina Gordon

James Gordon
Sally Gossett-Barron
Dianne Gosslee
Susan Grande
Alexander Gray
Lynda Greer
Joni Gregory
John Grimaud
Misty Griswold
Janice Marie Guerriero
Justina Hager
Grover Hall
Kara T. Halley
Mary Kay Hamilton
Lindsey Hammond
Beverly Hancock
Karen Hanen
Linda Hare-Tucker
Emma Harrell
Gail Harris
Jane Hart
Tamara Lynn Hartley 
Guess
Karen Hauser
Patricia Hawkins
Richard Hayes
Clive Hazell
Joni Henderson
Vidal Hernandez-Rivera
Andy Huckfeldt
Brandon Hunt
Deirdre R. Jackson
James Jackson Burns
Tonya Jasinski
Michael Johnson
Dennis Jones
Cynthia Jordan
Gekita Jordan
Maribeth Jorgensen
Michael Kaplan
Mary Katz
Nancy Hope Kaufman
Lynn Keber
Janet Keny
Jenny Kirtley-Pierce
Margaret Anne Knight
Diane Kopp

Nancy Kowalczyk
Timothy Krupa
Wayne L. Lanning
Amy Lenhart
Dolores Leonard
Amanda Lewis
Nance Longworth
Sonya Lorelle
Gregory Lyons
Myra M. MacCuaig
Janice Machler
Carolyn Magnuson
Eileen Marder-Mirman
Larry Martens
Akiko Marui
Georgann Matise
Doty L. Mauney
Saada Mayhak
Andrew Scott McGowan
Kenwyn McGowan
Diana McGraw
Joanna McPherson
Lisa Strauch Merlino
Susan W. Miller
Joseph Mirabella
Lindsey Molner
Kevin Moore
Brenda J.D. Moreau
Mimi Moyer
Kathleen Mueske
Tom Mullis
Michael M. Murnock
Linda Murphy
Baheerah Holman 
Muwwakkil
James Myhre
Neal Curtis Newell Jr.
Kam Ng
Dolly Nickel
Cynthia I. Nicolini
Jean Noble
Beverly Nugent
Carol O’Hanlon
Lee Esther Sellers Opata
Lois Parker
Kimberly Pate
Jill Patrick

Continued on page 8
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Virginia Lane Pavloff
Gladys Pedraza-Burgos
Amelia Peebles
Ann Penick
Carol Penick
Yvonne Perez
Leslie H. Petruk
Mary Lu Pierce
Ronald Pollaro
Evelyn Pollock
John Porter
Pamela Poston
Jerry Powell
Betty T. Ragsdale
Carolyn Ramp
Constance Marie Ratcliff
Rita Rauba
Joanna Refvem
Theodore Remley
Beth Ripley
Lee Ritsick
Hector Rodriguez
Howard Rosenthal
Shirley Rothell
Mary Moseley Ruark
Cynthia Ruberg
Nancy Rueter
Carl-Martin Ruiz
Carolyn Ruiz
Elia Awwad Salem
Erlinda Samonte
Wanda Sanford
Ronald Schauer
Maryann Scheeler
Deborah Schingen
Wendi Schweiger
James Matthew Searls
Harriet Shaikes
John Shalhoub
Leta Sharkey
Lurene Boehm Shereck
Peter A.D. Sherrard
Mindy Shiroma
Linda Sims
Stacey Siver
Ellynne Skove
Cheri Smith
John Smith
Jeanne Solomon
Cheryl Gates Spear
Erica Speer
Andrea Spencer

Leslie Stanbury
Beverly Steinfeld
D. Lyn Stewart
Jo Ellen Stewart
Johnathan Stone
Corrie Byelick Stover
Brian Strasnick
Nancy J. Bjork Sullivan
Patricia Sutherland
Kathleen Sutter
Annamaria Sweetman
Colleen M. Tavor
Corinne Taylor
Jeanette Tedesco
Karol Teetor
C. Lynn Terril
Ty A. Terry
Terri Theaux
Cathy Thompson
Christine Tolbert
Daniel R. Tovar
Florence Tracey
Beverly Trickey
Barbara Truitt
Jo-Eve Turbow
Daniel Ustick
David VanLandingham
Robert Vanwesep
Alice Vasquez
Richard Von Stamwitz
Barbara Spark Wachs
Linda Wagner
Jerina Wainwright
Linda Warden-Michl
Roseann Weber
Kathleen Welker
Charles H. West
Nancy White
Sandra Whitney
Mary Ruth Therese 
Williams
Wardell Williams
Amanda Wilson
Edna Wilson
Victor Wolf
Matthew Wood
Kendra Woody-Simmons
Lee Hall Worthington
April Young
Joyce Young
Priscilla S. Young

NBCC FOUNDATION DONORS
Continued from page 7

NBCC Foundation Grants 
Support MHF Program

NBCC International (NBCC-I), a division of the National 
Board for Certified Counselors (NBCC), recently received 
two grants from the NBCC Foundation’s Community 
Capacity Building Fund. The first grant supports the 
continued implementation of the Mental Health Facilitator 
(MHF) program in Malawi, Liberia and Tanzania. The 
second grant funds an impact study to determine the 
outcomes of the MHF program through scholarly research.
The following are just some of the highlights of these 
grant-funded efforts:
•	 NBCC-I received 37 applications for the research 

position that will lead the impact study efforts. The 
selection will be made by mid-March, with study 
design completed by late spring.

•	 The rural Malawi MHF training was conducted in 
Mchinji District, Malawi, in November 2011. The 
18 participants—primarily teachers—were trained 
by NBCC-I registered master trainers from the 
Guidance, Counselling and Youth Development 
Centre for Africa.

•	 The training in Liberia is scheduled for May 
2012. It will take place at the Lott Carey Baptist 
Mission School in Monrovia, Liberia. Two NBCC-I 
registered master trainers who assisted NBCC-I in 
developing the program in Liberia will conduct this 
second set of trainings. In addition, Liberian trainers 
registered after the first set of trainings will coteach 
with these master trainers.

•	 An upcoming training will be held in Tanzania, on a 
date to be announced.

The NBCC Foundation is proud to support these 
efforts. For more information about the Community 
Capacity Building Fund, visit www.nbccf.org/Programs/
Community. If you are interested in participating in the 
MHF program, contact NBCC-I at nbccinternational@
nbcc.org.

About the Mental Health Facilitator (MHF)
The Mental Health Facilitator (MHF) program is designed 
to improve access to mental health care within a given 
community by educating and training professionals, 
paraprofessionals and lay people in the basics of mental 

Continued on page 9
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health. The intent is not to create a new mental health profession, but rather 
to provide individuals with the tools and skills necessary to identify mental 

health needs, make referrals, and work with and support 
those in need of mental health care. 
 
The MHF program is only introduced at the request of local 
mental health experts. NBCC-I provides a 30-hour core 
curriculum, which includes a basic structure for teaching 
helping skills, working with integrity, diversity awareness, 

suicide prevention, trauma response, and referral and consultation 
techniques. To ensure culturally appropriate training, the program is 
evaluated and modified to fit cultural norms, and translated as needed prior 
to presentation.  
 
MHF program partnerships have been formed in the following countries 
with the following MHF partners:
•	 Bhutan—RENEW (Respect, Educate, Nurture, and Empower 

Women), in the capital city of Thimphu;

•	 Botswana—Centre for Organisational Wellness, located in Gaborone;

•	 Bulgaria—NBCC Bulgaria, located at the Business Foundation for 
Education in Sofia;

•	 Germany—IUK GmbH Institut, in Dortmund;

•	 Liberia—Lott Carey Baptist Mission School, in Monrovia;

•	 Malawi—Guidance, Counselling and Youth Development Centre for 
Africa, in Lilongwe;

•	 Malaysia—Universiti Sains Malaysia, in Penang, and Turning Point 
Integrated Wellness, in Bandar Purteri;

•	 Mexico—AMOPP (Asociación Mexicana de Orientación Psicológica 
y Psicoterapia), located in Mexico City, Mexico;

•	 Romania—NBCC Romania, located in Bucharest; and

•	 Tanzania—The Catholic Diocese of Moshi, the Tanzania Network of 
Community Health Funds, and the Guidance, Counselling and Youth 
Development Centre for Africa, located in Lilongwe, Malawi.

 
The MHF curriculum has been translated into Chinese, Spanish, Bahasa 
Malaysia, Dzongkha (the language of Bhutan), German and Swahili. A 
Romanian translation is planned for the near future.

NBCC Foundation Grants Support 
MHF Program
Continued from page 8


